MINUTES 

AUDITING SECTION EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

Thursday, January 15, 2004

8:00 AM to 5 PM

Hilton Clearwater Beach Resort (Palm Room)

Present: Jean Bedard (President), Joe Carcello (Past President), Linda McDaniel (Vice President—Academic), Scott Showalter (Vice President—Practice), Jeff Cohen (Treasurer), Bill Dilla (Secretary), Karen Pincus (Historian)

Guests at various times during the meeting: Doug Prawitt, Steve Glover (2004 Mid-Year Conference Co-chairs), Mark Peecher (2005 Mid-Year Conference Co-chair), Bill Messier (Editor: AJPT), Don Tidrick (Education Committee Chair), Steve Salterio (Research Committee Chair), Jeff Payne (Communications Committee Chair), Tood DeZoort (2006 Mid-Year Conference Co-chair), Donna Street (Secretary, International Section), Dana Hermanson (Chair, Auditing Standards Committee)

Bedard called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m.

Approval of Minutes (Dilla)

Dilla noted that the August 3 and August 5, 2003 Executive Committee meeting minutes were approved by electronic vote on August 21, 2003. 

Business conducted since previous Executive Committee meeting (Dilla)

Dilla noted the following measures approved by electronic vote since the August 5, 2003 Executive Committee meeting: 

Approval of New Orleans as a 2005 Mid-Year Conference site, with Scottsdale as a backup site (September 10, 2003)

Approval to hold a joint Mid-Year Conference with the AAA International Section in 2006 (November 14, 2003)

Approval of a supplemental issue of AJPT for the 25th conference (December 5, 2003)
Results of election of officers (Joe Carcello). 

Carcello announced the results of the election for Section officers.  Mark Beasley was elected VP-Academic (President-Elect), Scott Showalter was elected VP-Practice, and Kay Tatum was elected Secretary.  Carcello indicated that Executive Committee members should thank Ken Trotman and Brian Ballou for their willingness to have served the Section if they were elected.  260 Section members voted.

Status of Auditing Section’s approach to the PCAOB (Bedard and Carcello)
Bedard and Carcello updated the Executive Committee on the status of the Section’s approach to the PCAOB. The Section’s Auditing Standards Committee has written comment letters on PCAOB Auditing Standards Exposure Drafts, and these have been well-received by PCAOB staff. The PCAOB staff is receptive to the idea of an Academic Accounting Fellows Program and to sponsoring of funded research projects, but neither of these is a priority for the PCAOB at this time due to other, more pressing issues facing them. Bedard and Carcello will continue to monitor opportunities for the Committee to be involved with the PCAOB. 
Action: Showalter will contract Tom Ray from the PCAOB to discuss timing for the Academic Accounting Fellows program.

Status of the Practice Advisory Council (PAC) (Showalter and Bedard)

Showalter and Bedard updated the Executive Committee on the status of the Practice Advisory Council. The Executive Committee discussed the PAC research initiatives memo of December 8, 2003. This memo includes five potential research initiatives, as follows: (1) auditor’s responsibilities for internal control assessment under Sarbanes-Oxley, (2) fraud detection, (3) materiality, (4) risk assessment, (5) training the next generation of audit practitioners. 

Action: Bedard moved and Dilla seconded the following motion: The Executive Committee (1) recommends that PAC move forward on research on internal control assessment and risk assessment and (2) concurs with the PAC regarding the need to study topics and approaches for training the next generation of audit practitioners. The Executive Committee unanimously approved the motion.
The Executive Committee also discussed plans for fully populating the PAC.

Action:  Showalter will contact John Fogarty, chair of the PAC, to offer Executive Committee assistance in filling the remaining PAC positions.

Status of AJPT Editor search process (Carcello)

Carcello updated the Executive Committee on the Status of the AJPT Editor search process. Search committee members include Carcello, Jane Mutchler, Zoe-Vonna Palmrose, and Arnie Wright. Carcello identified the two finalists for the Editor to the Executive Committee. Discussion followed of issues to be resolved in making the final selection. The Executive Committee also discussed the need to allocate Section funds to support the next Editor’s activities.
Procedures for Section Awards (Carcello)

Carcello mentioned difficulties with getting nominations for some of the awards given by the Auditing Section. The Executive Committee discussed strategies for increasing the pool of nominees for the awards. The Committee’s consensus was that the Section should retain the current policy of requiring a letter of nomination for each award candidate. Steps should be taken to facilitate electronic submission, including sending out e-mail announcements to Section members that include a web link for sending in award nominations. Nominations could be kept on file for three years, in order to assure an adequate pool of candidates.
Action: Bedard will work with the Section Award Committee chairs to develop and send e-mail announcements to Section members that include a web link for sending in award nominations. She will suggest to the Award Committee chairs that they keep nominations on file for three years, in order to assure an adequate pool of candidates.
Future Section Activities (Carcello and Bedard)

Carcello and Bedard discussed possible future Section activities. These include increasing future involvement by CPA firms. Showalter suggested that the Executive Committee look at the sponsorship practices of other professional organizations as a model for future CPA firm involvement.
Action:  Showalter will forward an example of sponsorship practices of another professional organization to Bedard. Bedard will share the example with the rest of the Executive Committee.

2004 Annual Meeting Update (Bedard for Mike Ettredge)
Bedard presented the 2004 Annual Meeting update for Mike Ettredge. 81 papers were submitted, compared to 103 for the 2003 Annual Meeting. There  were difficulties getting enough volunteers to have two reviewers for each paper, so some papers went out to only one reviewer. The Executive Committee discussed strategies for getting more Section members involved in reviewing for the Annual Meeting Program and serving as moderators and discussants. The consensus was that the Section Annual Meeting Program Chair should recruit members of the Section that are early in their academic career to serve as reviewers, moderators, and discussants.
Action: The Section President will suggest to the 2005 Annual Meeting Program Chair (Bryan Church) that he make an effort to recruit members of the Section that are early in their academic career to serve as reviewers, moderators, and discussants.
Treasurer’s Report (Cohen)
Cohen delivered the Treasurer’s Report. The Section’s cash balance increased by $73,595.57 from 8/31/02 to 8/31/03, to a balance of $128,296.74. Cash further increased by $44,788.61 in the first three months of the 2004 fiscal year (9/1/03-11/30/03), to a balance of $173,085.35. Cohen provided an analysis of cash receipts and expenses. The increase in the Section’s cash receipts is largely due to an increase in the library subscription rate for AJPT from $30 to $120 effective at the start of the 2003 fiscal year. Dues revenue has increased because of the increase in Section dues from $20 to $35. However, the number of full section members has dropped from 1425 as of December 11, 2002 to 1330 as of January 9, 2004. 
Discussion of the treasurer’s report followed. Consensus of the Executive Committee members was that Section members should be informed why the Section is currently carrying a relatively large cash balance. Future cash needs include the 25th anniversary AJPT conference (escrow balance for this will reach $30,000 at the end of the 2004 fiscal year) and increased support for the next AJPT editor. The Section also needs to plan for the possibility of further decreases in the number of members and of decreases in the number of libraries subscribing to AJPT, due to the availability of the journal through online databases.

Bedard moved and Dilla seconded approval of the treasurer’s report. The report was unanimously approved.
2004 Mid-Year Conference (Steve Glover and Doug Prawitt)
Steve Glover and Doug Prawitt updated the Executive Committee on the status of the 2004 Midyear Conference. There were 263 preregistrations. More participants were expected to register on site. 51 were registered for the Continuing Education workshop on Sarbanes-Oxley to be held the afternoon of January 15 immediately preceding the Conference. Glover and Prawitt presented a summary report on the Conference Program. The Executive Committee thanked them for their efforts in organizing the Conference.
2005 Mid-Year Conference (Mark Peecher)

Mark Peecher updated the Executive Committee on the 2005 Midyear Conference plans. The meeting will take place Jan 14 and 15. The AJPT 25th Anniversary Conference will take place immediately preceding the Conference on Jan 13. Bedard discussed logistics for coordinating registration procedures for the two conferences. She also discussed procedures for having papers submitted to the AJPT Conference available for review for the 2005 Midyear Conference. The Executive Committee discussed procedures for coordinating the Section Doctoral Consortium with the AJPT Conference

AJPT Editor’s Report (Bill Messier)
Bill Messier presented an update on Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory submissions, reviews, and acceptances. He also discussed transition to the next editor. Messier and the Executive Committee discussed strategies for speeding up the final review and processing of the journal at AAA Headquarters. 
Messier and the committee discussed procedural matters for the AJPT 25th Anniversary Conference, including the Call for Papers, procedures for coordinating the review process for Anniversary Conference and 2005 Section Mid-year Conference submissions, and coordinating meeting registrations. Messier gave an outline of the program for the 25th Anniversary Conference. Messier and the Executive Committee discussed coordinating the 25th Anniversary Conference and the Section Doctoral Consortium. 

Further discussion of publication delays followed. It was mentioned that timely final review of The Auditor’s Report was also a problem. Pincus proposed the idea of a “risk-based” model for review of Section publications. The Section would ask for expedited review of Auditing Section publications, as long as the Section could guarantee the AAA Publication staff that error rates in article drafts were within certain tolerances.

Action: The Executive Committee recommended that Bedard approach AAA Executive Director Tracey Sutherland with the idea of a risk-based model for expedited review of Auditing Section publications.
Future Section Activities (McDaniel)

McDaniel continued the discussion of future Section activities begun earlier in the meeting. Ideas discussed included starting a practice-oriented journal for the Section similar to the new journal being started by the Tax Section and the possibility of holding an annual conference between PCAOB members and staff and Section members, similar to the FASB conference. Consensus of the Executive Committee was that even though a PCAOB academic conference would primarily involve Section members, it will need to take place under AAA sponsorship. McDaniel will continue to work on both the journal and conference ideas.


Actions:  Showalter will contact Tom Ray, PCAOB, to obtain advice on how best to proceed with a PCAOB/Section joint conference. McDaniel will work with Zoe-Vonna Palmrose (AAA Vice-President, Research) to draft a proposal to the PCAOB regarding such a conference.

Education Committee (Don Tidrick)
Don Tidrick reported on the activities of the Education Committee. The Committee published instructional resources in the Fall 2003 Auditors’ Report for teaching ethics in accounting. They will be publishing internal audit instructional resources in a future issue. Tidrick and the Executive Committee discussed the possibility of surveying members regarding the demand for cases in internal auditing. 
Membership and Regional Coordinators Committee (McDaniel for Dave Sinason)
Linda McDaniel presented the Membership and Regional Coordinators Committee report for Dave Sinason. The report suggested three proposals to consider regarding increasing membership: (1) giving free memberships to new faculty, (2) having a member of the Executive Committee attend the New Faculty Consortium, and (3) including more representation from faculty at smaller schools and non-research schools in the Auditing Section leadership. The Executive Committee discussed these proposals. Consensus of the Executive Committee on these proposals was as follows: (1) giving free memberships to doctoral students who attend the Section Doctoral Consortium is a more efficient and possibly more effective means of attracting new members than giving free memberships to new faculty, (2) the Section is usually already represented by a member at the new faculty consortium, and that individual could promote Section membership, and (3) it is unclear whether smaller and non-research institutions are truly underrepresented in the Section or its leadership. The Executive Committee proposed the following actions:

Action: The Executive Committee will consider covering costs of AAA and/or Section membership for doctoral students attending the Section doctoral consortium for one year.

Action:  Bedard will ask Lisa Koonce, Chair of the 2004 New Faculty Consortium, to identify auditing group leaders. We can then ask those individuals to promote the benefits of Section membership to attendees.
Action: The Executive Committee will request that the Communications committee conduct a study of the characteristics of Section membership and recommend that the results of the study be published in The Auditors’ Report. 

Research Committee (Steve Salterio) 
Steve Salterio presented the report of the Research Committee. The  Research Committee had been given three goals: (1) obtain more exposure for auditing research, (2) increase Section members’ access to research data and subjects, and (3) provide information to members on opportunities for further development of their research skills. The Research Committee worked on all three goals, and had successful results with respect to the first and third goals. The Research Committee has published articles in The Auditor’s Report on obtaining more exposure for auditing research and on developing new research skills. The Committee has organized a session for the 2004 Mid-Year Conference on field research in auditing and corporate governance.
Communications Committee (Jeff Payne)
Jeff Payne presented the Communications Committee report. The Communications Committee recently took over the responsibility of maintaining the VIP list for recipients of free issues of AJPT from the Auditing Standards Committee. Payne and the Executive Committee discussed the timely posting of materials to the Section Web Site and procedures for communicating with members when important new material is posted to the Section Web Site. These issues have become important, given the Auditing Standards Committee’s plan to post comment letters on a timely basis. 

Action: The Section President will send out periodic e-mails to Section members informing them of new postings to the Section web site.
The Executive Committee also discussed with Payne the proposal to tabulate the Section’s demographics and publish the results in The Auditor’s Report, that had been developed in response to the Membership Committee’s report. Payne and the Executive Committee discussed possible future activities for the Communications Committee, including communications with the academic community and business press about increasing the stature of the Auditing Journal and of audit education in general. 

2006 Mid-Year Conference (Todd DeZoort)
The Executive Committee discussed plans for the 2006 Mid-Year Conference with Todd DeZoort (Conference Co-Chair) and Donna Street (Secretary, International Section). The meeting will be held concurrently with the International Section’s 2006 Mid-Year Conference. The two sections will share some of the conference sessions and social events and meet separately for the rest of the event. Procedures for site selection and coordinating registrations were discussed.
Auditing Standards Committee (Dana Hermanson)
Dana Hermanson presented the Auditing Standards Committee report. The Auditing Standards Committee has written comment letters to COSO regarding its proposed enterprise risk management framework and to the PCAOB regarding its proposed internal control and audit documentation standards. The enterprise risk management comment letter was published in the Fall 2003 Auditor’s Report and the internal control comment letter will be published in the Spring 2004 Auditor’s Report. Writing comment letters on PCAOB exposure drafts will continue to be the Auditing Standards Committee’s primary focus, and the Committee will endeavor to write comment letters on significant exposure drafts of other standard-setting bodies as it deems appropriate. The Auditing Standards Committee has organized a panel for the 2004 Mid-Year Conference where representatives of the PCAOB, ASB, and IAASB will speak. The Committee will meet with representatives of the PCAOB, ASB, AICPA, and IAASB at the Mid-Year Conference to discuss each organization’s plans and how the ASC can best support the efforts of each group .
Hermanson and the Executive Committee discussed procedures for publicizing Committee comment letters to the Section membership. The current practice of publishing comment letters in The Auditor’s Report does not provide timely communication. Bedard and Hermanson have agreed that comment letters will be posted to the Section Web Site as they are completed, then published in the next issue of The Auditor’s Report. Section members will be notified by e-mail as comment letters are posted to the Section Web Site (see Action under Communications Committee report).
The meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m.
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